JEFF SKILES
COMMENTARY / CONTRAILS

Weather or Not
Taking a gamble to beat a storm
OUTSIDE, I CAN HEAR the rolling drumbeat of thunder in the distance
as I nervously check the weather on my iPhone. To my dismay, it
shows a large area of general convective activity to the west and
north, cutting off a direct flight from Chicago back to Oshkosh. For
now, though, an end run around the line is still possible.
Bret Steffen, EAA director of education, and I have flown down
to Lake in the Hills Airport in northern Illinois for EAA Chapter
790’s monthly meeting. Chapter 790 is Elton Eisele’s chapter, and
Elton, EAA 216273, is a longtime volunteer at Oshkosh. Amongst
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many other things, Elton conducts the
AirVenture Concert Band. Those of you
from far away might not be aware of how
much EAA depends on the generosity of
year-round volunteers like Elton to help us
get ready for AirVenture.
I came here to talk to the chapter
about EAA. The presentation went well.
Sometimes you’re “on,” sometimes not.
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But that’s in the past now as I wait
nervously for Elton to finish this month’s
chapter announcements.
Another bolt of lightning lights up the
darkening sky, followed by rolling thunder.
Elton sees a few new faces in the crowd and
asks our visitors to raise their hands and tell
us where they are from. This is a great way
for chapter presidents to make new people
feel welcome, but under the circumstances,
I’m only half listening. The weather outside
has my complete attention. The storms are
still some miles in the distance, but the
weather is slowly marching toward our position. An hour from now, maybe sooner, we’ll
surely be spending the night.
My reason for coming is over this evening, and I’d like to get in the air while we
still can. I must get back to Oshkosh for an
all-day meeting beginning at 8 a.m. I know
that “I must” is the wrong way to look at the
situation, but let’s face it, get-home-itis is an

ever-present drumbeat in any pilot’s head.
I try to mentally step back and analyze
the situation and make sure my desire to get
in the air doesn’t force me into bad decisions. I’m sure that Elton knows some nice
hotels in the area, and if I miss the first couple of hours of a sure-to-be-boring meeting,
who’s really the loser?
Elton seems to be winding it up—thank
you, Elton! Bret and I rush over to pack up the
AV equipment before heading to the airplane.
Soon we’re in Elton’s van headed for the FBO.
As we get out on the ramp, I see nasty
lightning to the north across our course to
Oshkosh, but it is still fairly distant. To the
east I see some faint sky reflected in the last
rays of the setting sun.
I’m glad I fueled the Aztec, checked the
oil, and drained the sumps when we first
arrived. The time it would take to fuel now
would certainly make the difference
between getting out of here tonight or not.

I take the time to find my flashlight and
do a thorough preflight. The simple things
can be missed when you’re in a hurry to get
in the air.
We fire up the engines and accomplish
the short taxi to runway’s end. I’m feeling a
strong need to get in the air before the
thunderstorms close off our route completely, but I force myself to be analytical
about accomplishing the checklist. This is
where impatience can force those little
mistakes that can become big trouble once
you’re in the air.
I’ll have to pick up an IFR clearance once
we’re off the ground, so I make sure I have
the Chicago approach frequency loaded in
the radio’s standby scratchpad. I don’t want
to be fumbling with charts to find the frequency while flying. There is a broken deck
above with bases at only a couple thousand
feet, and I’ll need an IFR clearance and a
higher altitude fast.
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The throttles come up, and we race
down the thin ribbon of asphalt toward the
advancing weather still miles to the west.
The gear comes up, and I carve it around
the pattern climbing out to the northeast.
There’s not much light left, but I can see
several layers of stratus in front of us and a
dense line of nasty thunderstorms off to the
left. Lightning is almost constant as the
storms roll inexorably across the land.
Oshkosh lies on the other side.
To the east is a horizon clear of clouds
and there lies our safety net. If need be, a
heading of 090 degrees will have us quickly
departing the convective area. I filed for
6,000 feet, but that’s not going to cut it. We’ll
be in the clouds at that altitude. My personal
rule on penetrating weather is to go either as
high or as low as possible, but at all times
stay VFR so you can see what’s going on.
I ask the controller for higher, and he
clears us up to 8,000 feet and to deviate east
of course. It’s going to be well east of course, I
think. I need to get around the end of this line
while we still have light. The Aztec doesn’t
have weather radar, but it does have a Garmin
750 with delayed weather depiction, thanks
to some sort of satellite technology I wouldn’t
begin to understand. It’s a great tool, but I
don’t trust electronics; I trust my eyes.
The atmosphere is unstable, and clouds
are building behind us over most of the
western horizon. The weather to the north
takes the form of a strongly defined line of
cells extending out like a dagger across our
path, roughly over the Illinois/Wisconsin
border. The cells seem to be getting stronger
with good height to the buildups. There’s no
question we’ll avoid those.
I show Bret how to distinguish a cloud you
can fly through from one you can’t. “If they
show hard edges, like a cauliflower, they’re
dangerous. If they’re fuzzy with indistinct
form they’re likely to give us a good ride.”
Up ahead I can see a small line of lower
clouds. We’ll need to climb even higher to
top them.
“Aztec Seven Charlie Bravo requesting
10,000, please.”
“Seven Charlie Bravo we have your request.”
Hmm. Eight thousand feet will put us in
the clouds ahead. They seem to go no higher
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than 10,000 or 12,000 feet, though, and from
what I can see, they don’t have any distinct
shape to them. But, without a clearance higher,
we’re definitely going to have to fly through
the clouds rapidly filling our windscreen.
I take the Aztec off the autopilot to handfly it. The autopilot reacts too slowly in most
small airplanes to handle turbulence. I’d much
rather control things directly. I pay close attention to the instruments, though, because I
dislike hand-flying glass cockpit airplanes with
speed and altitude tapes. I will always prefer
an old-fashioned six-pack of gauges.
I find a canyon in the clouds, and we follow it in the dim light. The walls of my little
canyon climb on both sides thousands of feet
with black sky above. The day has just about
given its last, and it’s more a sense than a
certainty that we are clear of the clouds as I
gently weave through the sky. After another
minute, our respite comes to an end. The
path ahead is blocked by a wall of clouds a
couple thousand feet high.

You never really realize
how external events affect
you until they’re over.
We penetrate the mass of cloud, and it
immediately gets bumpy. The bumps don’t go
on for long, though, and after a few minutes
we are suddenly spit out the other side into
clear sky. Looking to the left we see the back
side of a long line of thunderstorm cells in the
distance extending all the way to Iowa, merrily
illuminated by almost continuous lightning.
With the weather no longer a factor, I bank
the Aztec and we change our heading almost
90 degrees and head directly for Oshkosh. Our
end run has taken us far to the east, and we are
now well over Lake Michigan.
I check the weather on the Garmin, and
Oshkosh is showing 800 overcast and 3
miles—comfortable enough for a GPS
approach to a 500-foot minimum descent
altitude and an end to our evening.
As we settle on course for home I can feel
the stress flowing out of my body after the

last hour of frenzied activity. You never
really realize how external events affect you
until they’re over.
Bret asks me if I would have considered
this flight in the old days without the
equipment that we have on board. It begins
with my smartphone, where I can look at
the weather before takeoff. It then continues with the modern avionics in the Aztec.
We have a moving map display that gives us
constant situational awareness. The map
has a weather overlay with data beamed to
us by satellite. The weather depiction
advertises only a three-minute time delay
from actual conditions. We can access
METAR weather data for just about anywhere, and lightning strike mapping
provides another tool to identify where we
don’t want to be.
Amazing, really! The electronics certainly help, but the truth of the matter is I
would have done this in the old days as well.
This evening, I wasn’t depending on the
information available to us in the cockpit; I
was merely confirming what I already knew.
I prefer to use my eyes, my brain, and the
knowledge gained from many such nights.
Always have a plan, and always know what’s
next if your plan doesn’t work out. Most
importantly, always have a back door
propped wide open for a quick exit to safety.
Note: I thought long and hard before
writing this column. As a columnist if you
write two words that could be even remotely
controversial, you will hear about it, or more
accurately, Mac will hear about it.
You might challenge my decision to fly in
such conditions at all. But every pilot has to
evaluate what’s safe and what’s not, and
must draw those hard lines in the sand that
you never cross.
I discussed it with Bret, and we both felt
that the safety of the flight was never in
doubt, our path to clear skies ahead of the
approaching thunderstorms was clear, and
some of the techniques I imparted just might
be valuable learning for someone out there
when they need it most. EAA
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